
 

 

 
La Academia Dolores Huerta Charter Middle School  

“A Dual Language Charter Middle School” 
400 W.Bell St. 

Las Cruces, NM 88005 
Phone: 575-526-2984 

Fax: 575-523-5407  
 
The mission of La Academia Dolores Huerta is to provide a diverse bilingual educational program in the arts that fosters the 
development of a strong socio-cultural identity while achieving academic success. 
 
La misión de La Academia Dolores Huerta es proporcionar un programa educativo bilingüe diverso de las artes que fomenta 
el desarrollo de una fuerte identidad sociocultural mientras se logra el éxito académico. 
 

Regular Governing Council Meeting Minutes 
Thursday March 03, 2022 at 5:30 PM, LADH Conference Room 

Also accessible via Zoom: 
https://zoom.us/j/92827338182?pwd=WGgzcURKcVNHT3FRL3lpTkt3K2ZvQT09 

Meeting ID: 928 2733 8182              Passcode: tEE8v7 
 

1) Adrian Gaytan called the meeting to order at 5:33 PM.  
2) Roll call and establish quorum 
3) GC Members Present: 

Adrian Gaytan, President 
Elaine Palma, Secretary 
Robert Palacios, Treasurer 
Dalina Matsumoto, General Member 
 
GC Members Absent: 
Joseph Lincecum, Parent 
Yoli Silva, Vice-President Member  
 
Guests: Sylvy Galvan de Lucero, Head Administrator; Mirna Rodriguez, LADH Business 
Specialist; Sylvia Chavez, LADH Family Outreach and Recruitment Coordinator; 
Gustavo Muñoz, Business Manager with The Vigil Group 
 

4) Approval of agenda  
Adrian Gaytan moved to approve the regular GC 03.03.22 meeting agenda; Robert 
Palacios seconded with amendment to Action item #1 which should read, BAR 560-
000-2122-0024-T as the proposed BAR is a transfer not a maintenance BAR.  
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Robert Palacios: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 



 

 

 
None opposed; motion passed 
 

5) Open forum-public input* 
 
Public comments and observations regarding education policy and governance issues, as well as the 
strategic planning are heard at this time. Time limit per presenter may be imposed by Chair 
 
There was not one present at the meeting or in Zoom session to provide public comment.  

 
6) Review, discussion, and possible approval of February 10, 2022, Regular GC Meeting 

Minutes. 
Adrian Gaytan moved to approve the February 10, 2022, Regular GC Meeting 
Minutes; Robert Palacios seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Robert Palacios: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 
 
 

ACTION ITEMS 
 
1) Review, discussion, and possible approval of BAR 560-000-2122-0024-M. 

Robert Palacios noted that as he stated during approval of meeting agenda, this BAR is a 
transfer not a maintenance BAR.   
 
Gustavo Muñoz, Business Manager with The Vigil Group, explained that this BAR is for 
a transfer of salary money to adjust budget to match anticipated expenditures. 
 
Adrian Gaytan moved to approve BAR 560-000-2122-0024-T; Robert Palacios 
seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Robert Palacios: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 

 
2) Review, discussion, and possible approval of LADH applying for a purchasing card 

through New Mexico Bank & Trust, with Sylvy Galvan de Lucero and Mirna Rodriguez 
having authorization to apply for and/or make changes to the LADH purchasing card 
account.  
 



 

 

Presented by Mirna Rodriguez:  
• LADH has been trying to obtain a purchasing card for several years secondary to 

many vendors no longer accepting purchase orders (POs). Many banks have a 
required spending minimum, which LADH cannot meet. New Mexico Bank & 
Trust does not have a spending minimum; however, it does require a GC vote 
detailing who has authorization to apply for the card and make changes to the 
account.  

 
• Process: LADH will be issued two cards in the names of Daniel Marquez, LADH 

social worker, and Sylvy Galvan de Lucero. Initially LADH requested that the 
cards have the school’s name on them, but the bank stated that the cards must be 
issued in individuals’ names. Anyone wanting to use cards will have to submit a 
requisition which must be authorized by Mrs. Galvan de Lucero. Mrs. Rodriguez 
will then issue a PO and sign out the card. User must then submit a receipt at the 
time they return the card. Mrs. Rodriguez will review bank statement monthly. As 
of now, online transactions are not allowed. Cards will only be used for vendors 
that do not accept POs.  

 
• Adrian Gaytan asked what would happen if cards were stolen, lost, or receipt is 

not turned in. Mirna Rodriguez noted that she would follow the same procedure 
used for the other credit cards held by the school and would contact bank 
immediately.  

 
Robert Palacios moved to approve LADH applying for a purchasing card through 
New Mexico Bank & Trust, with Sylvy Galvan de Lucero and Mirna Rodriguez 
having authorization to apply for and/or make changes to the LADH purchasing 
card account with the condition that administration would present a written policy 
and procedure at the regular April GC meeting for approval; Adrian Gaytan 
seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Robert Palacios: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 
 
 

3) Review, discussion, and possible approval of Sylvy Galvan de Lucero’s, Head 
Administrator, bonus.  
(a.) Review mid-year (December) head administrator evaluation: Adrian Gaytan and 

Elaine Palma presented.  
 

• Mrs. Palma noted that Mrs. Galvan de Lucero’s mid-year evaluation was 
discussed and completed during the regular December GC meeting during 
closed session. No action was taken during the closed session. 



 

 

• Both Mr. Gaytan and Mrs. Palma noted that Mrs. Galvan de Lucero’s mid-
year evaluation was excellent. They noted that she continues to focus her 
efforts on student success, open and clear communication with the GC, 
students and their families, and school improvement.  

• Bonus letter was presented by Robert Palacios.   
 

Adrian Gaytan moved to approve Sylvy Galvan de Lucero’s, Head Administrator, 
bonus; Robert Palacios seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Robert Palacios: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 

 
4) Review, discussion, and possible acceptance of Joseph Lincecum’s letter of resignation. 

 
Adrian Gaytan noted that the GC does not need to vote on this item and therefore no vote 
was taken. He presented Mr. Lincecum’s resignation letter. Elaine Palma will inform 
PEC of resignation and turn in all required paperwork. 

 
NEW BUSINESS: DISCUSSION ITEMS ONLY – NO ACTION WILL BE TAKEN 
 

1) Finance Committee Report: Presented by Robert Palacios 
• Finance Committee approved BAR presented for this month. 
• Next month there will be more BARs as received many RFRs late. 
• All finances looking good.  

 
2) CSD Site Visit: Presented by Sylvy Galvan de Lucero 

Site visit is scheduled for 3/10/22. CSD sent out a survey on February 21st asking what 
dates/times would be best for a visit and requested responses by February 23rd. Although 
LADH responded by deadline and requested a visit any day after 4/20/22; CSD informed 
them that the only available date was 3/10/22. Mrs. Galvan de Lucero will let GC 
members know of when CSD will meet with them.    

 
3) After school Enrichment Instructor and Apprentice: Presented by Sylvy de Galvan.  

New conjunto teacher, Eduardo Orta, has been hired but cannot work with students 
afterschool. Mr. Renteria, former LADH teacher, along with Frankie Rodriguez former 
LADH student who will be interning, volunteered to come in after school and assist the 
students.  

 
4) Increasing parent involvement:  

• Mrs. Chavez reported that she met with someone from Sin Fronteras education 
partnership. She has registered for a six-part certification on how to increase 
parent partnership/involvement.  



 

 

• 4.2.22 (8-12PM) partnering with La Semilla for beatification campus day, hoping 
to get parents and community involved.  

• Kohls and Whataburger are always looking for community partnership 
involvements. Mrs. Chávez looking into that.  

• Discussed possibly holding an annual Loteria event and getting prize donations. 
• Discussed possibility of an annual spring family picnic   
• Next month will discuss and settle on possible schedule for events for the 2022-

2033 academic year. Kermes might come back next year 
  

5) Review March calendar: 
• GC Training: Adrian Gaytan sent email to PEC asking them to restart the sending 

of training confirmations. 
 

6) Equity Council Update: Presented by Chavez. 
• LADH has been assigned a contact person, Sen Breckett. They will work on 

obtaining answers to the list of questions Mrs. Chavez gave her.   
• Discuss steps on how to establish a functional Equity Council; possible 

partnership with Raices Charter School (e.g., form one larger council consisting 
of 5-10 members that represented target groups of ELL, SPED, Hispanic, and 
Native American)  

• Also discussed the fact that the Readiness Assessment required from each council  
member is not in Spanish. This assessment is important as it identifies what gaps 
the school has and then to meet those gaps.   

• Commitment from council members is through June. 
• Mrs. Chavez is hoping to have the council in place and hold first meeting in the 

middle of April. 
• Mrs. Chavez noted that she had been in contact with Chris Gomez from Western 

Sky and has aske him to serve on the council.  
 

7) Student enrollment 2021-2022: Presented by Mrs. Galvan de Lucero 
• Currently at 10 pre-enrolled for next year.  
• Entire month of March, every week visiting 2 elementary schools. The majority 

visits will have student performing except those at those schools with high 
COVID numbers.  

• 2021-2022 current enrollment: 72-students 
 

8) Standardized testing: Mid way through ACCESS testing. After spring break will start 
iMSSA for math and ELA 6-8 grades; ASR test for 8th grade; AVANT Spanish Language 
Test 6-8th grades 

 
9) Head Administrators Report: See attached 

 
May 14th Spring show at Organ Mountain High School 
 

10) Secretary Report 



 

 

• GC Recruitment: Continue to search for a LADH parent representative 
• Discussed possible change in the terms of officers per recommendation from 

Melissa Brown. Asked all GC to review the bylaws and prepare suggestions for 
next GC meeting.  

• Updating policies: Complaint; Fundraiser  
 

 
11)  Adjourn GC general meeting 

Adrian Gaytan moved to adjourn at 6:32; Robert Palacios seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Robert Palacios: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 
 

 
 
*Any individual attending a board meeting may sign in to participate in the Public Input section of the 
Agenda, if any. Such persons may speak on any item after the individual is recognized by the President of 
the Board and introduces himself/herself at the podium. The Governing Council of La Academia Dolores 
Huerta will not take action on any item presented under Public Input, until an opportunity to do so is 
afforded. La Academia Dolores Huerta will provide an interpreter for the Hearing Impaired and 
simultaneous Spanish translation upon request. Requests should be submitted to the chancellor’s office 
three days prior to the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Principal’s Report 
March 3, 2022 

Current Enrollment:          
 
 
• Still have spaces available for all grades.  
 
 
LADH News: 

• LADH Folklorico participated in the Pebble Hills HS Dance Invitational and brought home both a 1st & 2nd 
place trophy in the group category along with a 1st place Solo and a tie for 2nd place Solo’s!!!! 

• The ongoing series of recruiting events has gone very well and we still have several more. 
• School Leaders Conference Call 

o See notes in Google File 
• Finance Committee met on Thursday, March 3, 2022 (See Finance Report) 

Student Achievement/ Student News:    
• Student of the Month for February-Jose Torres, A/B Honor Roll-Gabbi Venegas 

 
Professional Learning Community (PLC): 

• Focus has been on Data review of the Middle of Year (MOY) Illuminate assessments. 
• An emergency instructional plan is being continually updated in case we have to switch to remote in a rush. 

 
Teacher/Staff News: 

• We would like to welcome Mrs. Maria Jenkins to our LADH family she will be our new SPED Coordinator 
and Interventionist. 

• We have a Social Studies vacancy that has been posted. 
 

Upcoming Events:  
• Charter School Division will be conducting the Annual In-person Site visit on Thursday, March 10, 2022 
• April 2, 2022 – Family Garden Day: Families and students will be invited to help get our campus gardens 

back up and running in collaboration with La Semilla.  Everyone is invited! 
• Spring Break will happen March 21-25, 2022 

 
Fundraisers:   

• Afterschool Snack Sales to support Student Activities. 
 
Community Collaboration: 

• LADH has begun a partnership with La Semilla and upgrades to our horticulture area and green house will 
begin taking place in the next few weeks and months. 

• LC Hispanic Chamber of Commerce providing volunteer opportunities and community involvement projects. 
• NMSU Music Dept., Youth Orchestras @ NMSU, and Camerata del Sol After School Community Program 
• Frank J. Papen Ctr (After School Program), CYFD  
• A New Hope Therapy Ctr partnership to provide mental health services to students. 
• Partnerships with La Casa Inc and La Pinon have also been established. 

o La pinon will begin weekly mentorship classes through Social Studies.   
The	Peer	Mentorship	Program	is	going	to	help	increase	the	students’	ability	
to	prevent	bullying,	sexual	harassment,	and	dating	violence.	It	will	assist	in	
making	healthy	choices	around	relationships	including	communication	and	
conflict	resolution	skills.	The	students	that	complete	the	program	will	be	
able	to	use	their	new	knowledge	and	skills	to	positively	impact	your	school	
by	becoming	peer	mentors	during	the	rest	of	their	school	years.	
The	Peer	Mentorship	Program	is	a	10-week	curriculum	that	will	be	
administered	by	a	trained	Prevention	Educator.	They	would	meet	with	the	
students	once	a	week	for	10	weeks.	We	do	have	permission	slips	for	any	
students	whose	parents	do	not	want	their	child	to	participate.	 

Grade Enrolled 
6th  28 
7th  25 
8th  19 
Total 72 


